OHA Annual Meeting September 19, 2015
Minutes of Meeting 
	-- REMINDERS -- 
To be prepared for an emergency, we recommend that all OHA Members take FEMA’s online class, “Intro to the Incident Command System,” at training.fema.gov. 



 
Location of Meeting: the OHA Pavilion 
The meeting commenced at 11:15am. 

Welcome & Round Robin Introductions 
Members in attendance: Heather, Ellen D., Linda, Liz S., Alix, Kim, Julie, Becky, Fred, Edie, Anna, Allison B., Wakean, Erica, David L., Tanya E., Sally, Alison B., Suzette, Jane, Alice (Page’s potential Associate), Eddie, Georgia, Cheryl Ann, Page, Kirsten.

Vice President’s Review of the Year and Thank Yous
· Thanks to Sara Shumer for accepting the Presidency last year. Everyone on the board this year made great contributions.
· Anyone who has been on the board knows it is a challenge, trying to please all the members, all the time, so thank you to the board for their efforts.

· Thank you to Heidi Kader for here 3 years as membership chair. 

· Thank you to Erica for her knowledge and guidance managing the complex pasture program.

Treasurer’s Report

Our two big expenses each year are our hay (this year around $10,000) and our lease payment. Last year our leas payment was $6000, but this year it will be more. Dues went up this year by 10% and are now $360 every 6 months. Our fiscal year is over on September 30.
Membership Report
There are 2 open spaces we are working to fill immediately. Our waiting list isn’t as abundant as it has been in the past, so we should encourage people to ask folks they know to add to the waiting list. Our most recently accepted proprietary member was on the waiting list for only 3 years. 

EBMUD Report & AGP Improvements
We often mention our AGP, which means Annual Grazing Plan with EBMUD. This agreement allows us to take monetary credits to our lease payments for capital improvements. These included our recently installed 2 new gates, though the pavilion still needs work. We are also working to put up a hay storage/enclosure in upper Sullivan. We may not get credit for it, but can use whatever materials we can find. We are working with EBMUD on improving drainage behind the red barn, but they think it may be a new spring instead of a leak. They are also responsible for replacing the property line fence, but this may not happen for years. 

EBMUD Supervisors come check on us every so often because there was a time period where we were using the pavilion very heavily and they were concerned about that.

If anyone has a good AGP project, let us know. ideas was adding a hitching post by the trees. Another suggestion was repair of the road up to the Pond Pasture, but that has been difficult to convince EBMUD to do.

Fire Safety Project

This project was a joint venture between the Diablo Fire Safety Council, EBMUD, and Fire Chief Kathy Leonard. It came out to be a $6600 grant for cost-sharing funds. We are 2/3 done with the project, but still need to improve the fencing and do brush removal around the red barn.

The Fire Safety council designated the ring pasture as our shelter-in-place area because we are backed up to a cool, shady hillside. We need to be in this area because embers will fly up into the pasture, causing fire to roar up the hill. This location is also better for communication. It is worth nothing that a family did weather the Valley fire by getting in the middle of their roping pen as the fire raged around them. 

Woodchips will be spread around the pavilion picnic area as soon as EBMUD gives us the go-ahead. As the project proceeds we are careful of songbirds, birds nests, reptiles, etc.
Review of Emergency Preparedness

Doug & Alison M. are updating the Emergency Preparedness protocol. Page suggests we become LEERT (Livestock Emergency Evacuation Response Team) certified. This will allow help our volunteers who, if not certified as county-recognized trained fire volunteers, may have trouble getting through fire lines. LEERT is currently creating a manual & forms and hope the Contra Costa Board of Supervisors will recognize them this month. To become part of this group, you need to take some FEMA courses and participate in their drills. 
If there was a fire the Contra Costa Animal Rescue Team (CART) could potentially house any rescued horses.
Alison M. reported that she and Doug would work together to update the Emergency Preparedness protocol. She is in charge of communications & supplies and Doug is in charge of maps, evacuation, shelter in place protocols and fuel reductions. 

The number to call in an emergency is 510-881-1121 (East Bay Regional Parks Police dispatch)…make sure this is in your cell phone! Call it if there is a fire and:
1. Report the location of the nearest fire road to the fire. There are signs all over the pasture naming the roads.
2. Move away from the fire.
3. Call a board member to get help. They will then use the emergency contact list/phone tree to notify all members
See the Emergency Info page (http://www.orindahorsemen.org/Emergency+Info) on the OHA website for more information. 
Emergency responders will be here first trying to save human lives, then property (e.g. horses). They use the Incident Command System. Please try to take FEMA’s online class on the “Intro to the Incident Command System” at training.fema.gov.
Emergency supplies are in the white shed. There are two garbage cans labeled “emergency halters” with lead ropes, including a couple blue big ones for large horses. They are breakaway halters with phone numbers on them so we should leave on the horses. There are wire cutters and other useful tools in the other bucket.
Call 510-881-1121 if you are injured on the pasture…911 doesn’t know where we are. You can use the pasture names on the map as the EBRP Police know them too. 

Proposed Pasture Management Plan
The proposal is basically to create pasture management teams responsible for the maintenance of a specific pasture. Associate Members can decide whether or not they want to be on a pasture team. Though anyone at OHA can participate, pasture teams are primarily responsible for weed abatement, fence repair, preparation for herd movements, water/salt/emergency halters, opening & closing gates, set up take down hay enclosures, and ensuring hay has been tarped & protected in their pasture. 
Concerns mentioned by the membership included:
· people being assigned to a pasture where there is poison oak if they have an allergy
· ensuring someone who knows about something in particular task (e.g. fencing) not being distributed across all pastures
With a show of hands, it was clear a majority of people attending think this plan is worth trying.
Work to be done today: we need to take the tarps off the Forest Meadow, Upper Sullivan, & Lower Pasture.
Job Descriptions, Task Sign Ups & Printed Feeding Calendar

Allison B. passed out a sign-up sheet for tasks to be done at OHA this year. If you are interested in volunteering for a task but were not at the meeting, please contact her at abloodworth@gmail.com for more information. 
She also handed out printed copies the feeding schedule (thanks to Kim for creating it this year), which can be found on the OHA website at: http://www.orindahorsemen.org/Calendar+and+Rotation.  

Allison also reviewed the Feeding Instructions, which can be found on the website at: http://www.orindahorsemen.org/Feeding+and+Tarping+Information. 
The EBMUD Tier System and Achieving Tier 3
Erica explained that the EBMUD rangeland management program has financial incentives to promote good management practices by leaseholders. EBMUD has adopted a tiered grazing plan under which animals are moved frequently between pastures. There are three tiers to this system and we are currently at tier 2. If we get to tier 3, we get 30% off our rent, which is a $3000 credit - double the amount we are getting now. 
The main obstacle in getting to tier 3 is feeding too long from the Pond barn in the Pond pasture. However, the Upper Sullivan would benefit from more grazing so we are going to put a hay enclosure there and spend more time there. We may be able to get AGP credit for the enclosure, and maybe a water supply. To get to tier 3, we also need an exception for the extended time we spend in the Pear Orchard during the dry season. EBMUD will let us know at our AGP meeting in the next week whether they will make an exception. 
It may help ensure there are enough horses on the pasture if we do coordinated, planned dieting in April. If we pull horses off the pasture earlier in the season for a few days, then they can come back when we need them to eat the lush grass. If we have more stock density and the herd does their grazing quickly then moves on, it favors perennial grasses that give us better forage and nutrition and gets rid of less nutritious annual grasses.

Truck feeding is a good tool for moving the horses around in the pasture and preventing too much wear. In some areas of the pasture, we’ve actually gotten grass back. It’s very important to spread out the horses out during the dormant season.
Elections for 5 Board Positions 
Since two current board members were stepping down after one year, instead of at the end of their two year term, the top two vote getters were allowed to choose whether they wanted to be on the board one year or two. The winners of the election included and their terms include: 
· Julie - 1 year

· Alison M. - 1 year

· Kirsten - 2 years

· Heather - 2 years

· Linda - 2 years
Next Meeting: Wednesday, Sept. 23rd at 7pm at Eddie Reiter’s house, 83 Silverwood Dr., Lafayette. If you plan to attend please let Eddie know. Board members can arrive at 6:45. 
Adjourned meeting at 1:00 pm. 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Allison Bloodworth, Recording Secretary. 
